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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 6, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on June 23, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

June 24, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The respondents controvert this claim in its entirety.
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4. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates will be determined

at a later time.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s injuries to his low back,

legs, and rectum.

2. Related medical treatment.

Claimant reserves the issue of temporary total disability.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends that he sustained
compensable injuries to his lower back, legs,
and rectum on or about March 23, 2010.  The
claimant contends that he has not been due to
his injuries and is entitled to TTD benefits
and to reasonable and necessary medical
treatment related to these injuries.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent denies that Claimant sustained a
compensable injury on March 23, 2010.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-three-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent in the food processing division.

One of the claimant’s job duties was to shovel chicken meat from a

large tote into smaller totes.  He alleges that on March 23, 2010

he was engaged in that activity when he suffered compensable

injuries to his low back, legs, and rectum.  The claimant’s

testimony regarding his alleged injury follows:

“Q    Tell the Judge exactly what happened on
that day. What were you doing?

A    They asked me to go over and shovel out
meat out of this big tote into a little tote
so they could put it in processing to make
chicken patties.  They were making the red
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chicken patties to go -- I think they go to
Burger King.  I think that is the one we were
making that day.  But what they had you doing
is they have these big, wide shovels you
shovel out the meat with.  It was all filled
into a tote.  And we shoveled that into little
totes.  And when we started to get close to
the bottom, I lost my balance and the step I
was on slipped and I slipped out from
underneath it and I fell over into the tote.
That is when I hurt my back.

Q    All right, sir.  And then when you hurt
your back, how did you know that your back was
actually hurt when you fell that day on March
23rd of 2010?

A    Well, more than my back, at that -- at
the very time it happened, my rectum popped
out, you know what I mean?  I hurt something
inside of me, and my rectum had popped out,
and that is what was hurting the most at the
time, you know what I mean?  My back was
hurting me, but what was most noticeable is I
couldn't sit down.  I had – I don't know how
you call it, a herniated or exposed rectum.
It was pushed out and I couldn't sit down and
I couldn't hardly walk, so I went to the
nurse's station.

Q    All right.  So your rectum had somewhat
prolapsed, kind of pushed out?

A    Right.”

The claimant testified that he went to the nurse’s station and

informed them of his injury and was given ice to sit on for a

period of twenty minutes.

The respondents called Charlotte Bohlke as a witness.  Ms.

Bohlke is an employee of the respondent who works as an LPN in the

nurse’s station.  She is the person that saw the claimant on March

23, 2010, when he reported to the nurse’s station.  Following is

the nurse’s note that Ms. Bohlke made as a result of the claimant’s

March 23, 2010, visit to the nurse’s station:
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“Team member came into nurses station and said
he was shoveling meat out of metal tub.  He
said the platform he was on slipped and he
felt a sharp pain in his lower stomach and
then he felt a burning sensation in his rectum
and he said it was swollen and protruding.  I
asked him if he wanted to set on an ice pack
for fifteen or twenty minutes.  He said yes
and I also gave him an ibuprofen 400 mg P.O.
He said it would not hurt his stomach.  After
setting on the ice pack twenty minutes he
checked his self in the bathroom and said it
was not as bad as it was before.  His shift
was over by then and I told him to check in at
the beginning of his shift or if he needed to
be seen in the A.M. to call and talk to the
day shift nurse.”

Ms. Bohlke also testified about the treatment she provided the

claimant and documents she provided the claimant to fill out

regarding the incident as follows:

“Q    Okay.  Can you tell us what Mr. Kyler
reported to you insofar as what kind of body
parts were injured?

A    Okay.  He felt a sharp pain in his lower
stomach, and he felt a burning sensation in
his rectum, and said it was swollen and
protruding.

Q    Okay.  Did you provide him any treatment
for his rectum?

A    Yes.  I had him sit on some ice for a
while, and then I offered Ibuprofen 400
milligrams to take by mouth.

Q    Okay.  Did you have him fill out Tyson
Workers' Comp paperwork at that time?

A    Yes, ma'am.  He filled those out.

Q    I am going to show you Respondents'
Exhibit 2, Page 2, which is the Tyson Team
Member Statement.  Is that the document that
Mr. Kyler filled out after he reported this
incident to you?

A    Yes.
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Q    Okay.  And then I am going to also hand
you the front page of the Form N, which is
found at Page 3.  Is that the document that he
also filled out when he reported this incident
to you?

A    Yes, ma'am.

Q    Did Mr. Kyler at any time on March 23,
2010, report to you that he had injured his
back in this incident?

          A    No.”

The respondents introduced the “Tyson Team Member Statement of

Injury” and the “Form N” that Ms. Bohlke testified she provided to

the claimant to fill out.  Those documents are in evidence at

Respondents’ Exhibit 2, Pages 2 and 3, respectfully.  During cross

examination the claimant acknowledged that he completed and signed

both documents.  Also he acknowledged that no where on either

document does it mention a problem with his back.

The claimant testified that he continued to work for the

respondent for a period of three months after March 23, 2010.  The

claimant was placed on a medical leave of absence on or about June

24, 2010, which is the same day the claimant first saw Dr. John

Leslie.

However, prior to being placed on medical leave of absence,

the claimant was seen at the nurse’s station on four occasions

including March 24, 2010, which is the day after his alleged

compensable injury.  The respondents called Ms. Rachel Pendergast

as a witness.  Ms. Pendergast is currently employed by Prime

Trucking but she worked for the respondent in the nurse’s station

in 2010.  The following is a portion of Ms. Pendergast’s testimony



6

about the claimant’s visits to the nurse’s station after his

alleged March 23, 2010, accident:

“Q    All right.  I am going to hand you
Respondents' Exhibit 1, Page 24, nurse's
notes.

A    Okay.

Q    And ask you to look at them, please.

A    (Witness complies.)

Q    I am going to direct your attention to
the entry of March 24, 2010.  Did you see Mr.
Kyler on that date?

A    Yes, I did.

Q    Okay.  And what were you seeing him for?
What was his complaint or what did he tell
you?

A    He just came in and said he was updating
me; that he was doing fine; had no problems at
this time.

Q    Okay.  When you saw him the day after his
   March 23rd incident, did he tell you

anything about his back?

A    No, he did not.

          Q    Did he mention his back at all?

A    He did not.

Q    The next entry from you is dated April
22, 2010,and it is a late entry, according to
the face of it, and it is an eight week follow-up?

       A    Uh-huh.

       Q    Would you tell us what that is.

A    Basically, any time they are a new hire
or change jobs into another department, we
have to do a follow-up after eight weeks to
see if they are having any problems, physical
complaints getting broken into the new job.
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Q    And if he was hired by Tyson on February
15, 2010, would this be -- this April be his
eight week follow-up?

       A    Yes.

     Q    From the date of hire?

          A    Yes.

Q    All right.  On that visit, did he mention
any problems to you with his back?

          A    He did not.

Q    Okay.  It looks like the next time you
saw him was May 27, 2010.  Can you tell us
what you saw him for then?

A    He had scraped his finger on a belt.  A
little scratch, basically.  We washed it up
and he got some Neosporin, which is TAO, a
Band-Aid and finger cover on there.

Q    Did he mention anything to you about his
back on that visit?

          A    He did not.

Q    The next visit is June 11, 2010, to the
nurse’s station, but it looks like he did not
see you, he saw another nurse, a Ms. Webb; is
that correct?

     A    Yes.

     Q    Have you reviewed her note?

     A    I have.

Q    Is there any indication of a complaint of
his back on that visit?

     A    No, there is not.

Q    Then it looks like he next saw you June
24, 2010.  Can you tell us about that visit?

A    He brought in a note from his doctor
putting him on restrictions.  He said his
doctor was seeing him for his back.  Again, I
asked him in particular if it was related to
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work at all.  He said, no, it was not.  I
referred him to JD, the HR supervisor, about
his restrictions.

     Q    Did you meet with Mr. Kyler and JD?

     A    I did.

Q    Okay.  Did Mr. Kyler say anything about
whether his back problem was or was not work
related in that discussion?

A    He specifically stated that it was not
related to his work.

Q    Okay.  All right.  And then it looks like
he came back to you July 7th.  Am I correct
that he was put on a leave of absence June
24th when he met with Mr. Smith?

A    Yes, he was.

Q    He came back to you on July 7th.  Tell us
about that visit.

A    Let's see.  He came in and told me that
his doctor had advised him that he had a
herniated disc.  This is the first time he
mentioned to me that he thought it was related
to work.  I offered to have him fill out
papers so I could send in his report to
corporate so they could decide if it was
compensable or not, and he declined to do it
at that time.

          Q    Did he come back to you later?

          A    I believe on 8/16/2010.

Q    Okay.  Were you aware when you saw him in
July and offered him paperwork that he had
already filled out Workers' Comp paperwork?

A    I wasn't aware he had already filled out
anything, no.”

I note that the claimant denied in his testimony that Ms.

Pendergast was present when he met with J.D., the respondent’s

human resource supervisor.
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A medical record found at Respondents’ Exhibit 1, Page 5,

indicates that the claimant was seen by Dr. John T. Leslie on June

24, 2010.  The following is a portion of that report:

“Subjective: 
CC: 
1. back pain/ does not take any meds/ does not
want any drugs/ Tyson’s c/o pay plus told to
pay for xrays, etc.

HPI:
Low Back Pain:
52 year old male presents with c/o Low back
pain for 2 years pain radiating down legs.
C/o Weakness. c/o Numbness.
Denies: Weight Loss. Bowel Fxn. Bladder Fxn.
Radiation Left Leg Below Knee.  Duration 2
Years. Exacerbated by Standing, better leaning
over on a cart.
Pt reports having xrays and mri of back a year
ago while pt in prison.

Assessment:
1. Lumbago-724.s (Primary), with radicular

symptoms
2. Spinal stenosis of lumbar region-724.02,

possible

Plan:
1. Lumbago Start Mobic Tablet, 15 MG, Orally,
30, 1 tablet, Once a day 30 day(s), Refills 2.
Diagnostic Imaging: MRI: Lumosacral Spines. 15
ob lift restriction until mri and possibly
neurosurgery referral
2. Spinal stenosis of lumbar region
Diagnostic Imaging: MRI: Lumbosacral Spines”

At that time, the claimant was given work restrictions of lifting

no more than fifteen pounds by Dr. Leslie.

On June 30, 2010, the claimant underwent an MRI of the lumbar

spine at North Arkansas regional Medical Center.  Following is the

impression section of the radiology report from that MRI:

“Abnormal study as described above.
Abnormalities identified include
osteoarthritis, degenerative disc disease,
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spinal stenosis and multiple posterior
protrusions.  These findings are most
pronounced at L4-5 and L5-S1.  Additional
abnormality at the L5-S1 level is that of a
grade 1 spolndylolisthesis.  The posterior
protrusion at the L5-S1 level is that of a
grade 1 spondylolisthesis.  The posterior
protrusion at the L5-S1 level may represent a
disc herniation and this may be more
pronounced to the right side of midline.
Neurosurgical consultation is likely in order
for this patient with back pain and right-
sided radiculopathy.”

On July 9, 2010, the claimant is seen by Dr. Scott Schlesinger

at the request of Dr. Leslie.  Dr. Schlesinger authors a letter to

Dr. Leslie about his consultation with the claimant.  Portions of

that letter follow:

“Chief Complaint: Lower back pain.

History of the Present Illness: This 52-year-
old male gives a two-month history of lower
back pain.  He says the pain radiates into his
right leg.  He says that it started with an
injury at work.  He has had some back pain on
and off in the past.  He gets some radicular
pain in the right leg and burning in the right
foot.  It came on suddenly after he hurt
himself while working.  He said he tried to
get Workers’ Comp, but they denied it.  His
symptoms are getting worse.  Coughing,
sneezing, walking, standing, sitting and
bending make it worse.  It is improved with
lying.  It is level 8 on a scale of 1-10.

Impression/Plan/Discussion: I believe we
should treat him conservatively and will set
him up for lumbar epidural injections and
post-injection therapy protocol, and see how
he does with the above conservative care.

If he fails to respond to the above
conservative measures, then we will get a
myelogram/CT scan of the lumbar spine.

As regards causation, according to the
patient, this started with a work injury and
based upon this history alone, I would assume
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that it, in fact, was work related.  However,
he is having difficulty getting Workers’ Comp
coverage at this point.”

Eventually the claimant underwent surgical intervention

performed by Dr. Schlesinger in the form of a spinal fusion.  On

March 24, 2011, the respondents’ attorney authors a letter to Dr.

Schlesinger inquiring about a note Dr. Schlesinger wrote regarding

the causation of the claimant’s back difficulties and treatment.

That letter is found at Respondents’ Exhibit 1, Pages 21 and 22.

Dr. Schlesinger responded to the respondents’ attorney’s letter on

July 5, 2011.  The body of that letter follows:

“I am writing in response to your inquiry on
Mr. Dennis Kyler.  My opinion regarding Mr.
Kyler’s causation was solely based on the
patient’s historical information provided to
me.  There is no other data to support this
being a work injury other than the patient’s
statement to me.

In review of the patient’s history, physical
examination, subsequent reports, as well as
all imaging and imaging reports, I would state
again that there is no objective evidence that
concludes that this patient’s problem is work-
related.  The findings of spondylolisthesis at
L5-S1 with neural foraminal narrowing are what
we actually treated.  This, of course, could
not have been caused by the work accident as
this itself was a long-standing finding.
However, if his history is accurate, the
nature of his work could have been a
contributing factor to the onset of symptoms
that developed from his long-standing
condition.  I have no way of knowing this
short of the patient’s history.

In particular the patient stated in his
history form that he completed prior to his
initial office visit in July 2010 that his
problems started in May 2010 when he was hurt
while shoveling chicken out of a metal bin.
In conclusion there is no way of knowing with
any objective certainty that the patient’s
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symptoms or his need for treatment would be
related to a work injury.  The anatomical
abnormalities clearly were not caused by any
work injury as there was no evidence of an
acutely herniated disc or any other acute
findings but rather chronic findings of
spondylolisthesis and neural foraminal
stenosis.”

It is the claimant’s burden to prove that he suffered

compensable injuries to his rectum, legs, and low back as a result

of the March 23, 2010, injury he has alleged.  In order to do this,

he must prove the existence of objective medical evidence regarding

his rectum, legs, and low back.  In review of the medical evidence,

I find no objective medical evidence regarding the claimant’s

rectum.  There is no testimony from any person other than the

claimant that his rectum prolapsed.  He is not a medical provider

nor was there any evidence that he has any medical training.  The

claimant cannot prove the existence of objective medical findings

with regard to his rectum thus his claim that he suffered a

compensable rectum injury must fail.

The claimant has shown sufficient evidence through the MRI

performed on June 30, 2010, to show objective medical findings

regarding his low back and legs.  However, he must also show a

causal relationship between those objective medical findings and

the incident he alleges on March 23, 2010.

Here the claimant is unable to make this causal connection.

The claimant initially gave no indication to the respondent that he

associated any back difficulties to his March 23, 2010, incident.

He completed two documents about the March 23, 2010, incident and

only complained about rectum difficulties.  He also visited the
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respondent’s nurse’s station on several occasions after March 23,

2010, including the following day.  During those visits, he did not

make any comment about his back problems until June 24, 2010.  The

nurse’s note from that visit states, in part, “the work he has been

doing here has not been bothering his back.”  June 24, 2010, is

also the day on which a medical report from Dr. Leslie indicates

the claimant has had “low back pain for 2 years pain radiating down

legs.”  The medical report differs greatly as to the time frame of

the claimant’s back pain as compared to his testimony which

decreases the claimant’s credibility.  The claimant also testified

on cross examination that answers he gave to the respondent on his

Post Offer Health Assessment of February 12, 2010, were not

accurate.  That testimony can be found in the hearing transcript

beginning on Page 29, Line 3.  This too damages the claimant’s

credibility.

The respondents introduced an MRI of the lumbar spine

performed on the claimant at St. Thomas More Hospital, Canon City,

Colorado, on December 26, 2007.  Following are the impressions from

that MRI:

“Moderately advanced degenerative disc
disease.  Mild to moderate spinal stenosis at
T11-12.  Mild to moderate spinal stenosis at
L4-5.  Moderate spinal stenosis at L5-S1.
Possible left unilateral pars defect at L4.
Suspect bilateral pars interarticularis
defects at L5.  Not much spondylolisthesis is
seen at L4 through S1.”

This MRI was apparently performed while the claimant was an

inmate at the Colorado Department of Corrections.  On Page 2 of

Respondents’ Exhibit 1 on a consultation report from the Colorado
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Department of Corrections indicates that the claimant has lumbar

spine difficulties that pre-existed his incarceration, this report

is dated December 29, 2007.

I also note that the claimant’s girlfriend, Jolene Gregorio,

testified in this matter and I have given her testimony due

consideration.

The claimant has failed to meet his burden and prove that he

suffered a compensable injury to his rectum, low back, and legs.

A.  Constitutional Issues

     The claimant filed a Motion to Recuse and a Brief in support

of said Motion in this matter with the Commission, challenging,

inter alia, the constitutionality of the provisions of the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act that provide for the establishment of

administrative law judges. 

    With respect to the claimant’s Motion for Recusal and the

balance of the Motion pertaining to the constitutional challenges,

I find that the Arkansas Court of Appeals has rejected identical

arguments in Long v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 98 Ark. App. 70, S.W.3d

(Ark. Ct. App. Feb. 21, 2007), pet. for rev. denied, No. 07-268

(Ark. May 3, 2007).  Therefore, the claimant’s Motion for Recusal

is denied, and I find his constitutional challenges to be without

merit.  Hence, the Act is constitutional.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings
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of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on June 23, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed June 24, 2011, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant failed to prove the existence of objective

medical findings regarding his alleged rectum injury.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

the existence of objective medical findings regarding his legs and

low back.

4. The claimant failed to prove that he sustained a

compensable injury or injuries to his rectum, legs, and low back

due to his March 23, 2010, incident.

5. The claimant has failed to prove his entitlement to any

benefits in this matter.

6. The claimant’s motion to recuse is hereby denied.  The

Workers’ Compensation Act is constitutional.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


